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KETTLE FALLS CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
OCTOBER 6, 2020
CALL TO ORDER
Mayor John Ridlington called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
ROLL CALL
Michael Weatherman, Jesse Garrett, John Andrew, Wayne Wardlow and Dale Drake.  
STAFF
Staff – Raena Hallam, Dave Willey and Mary Schultz. 

GUESTS
Guests – Larry Kulesza, Steve Nelsen, Scott Lewis, Alyssa Wiyrick and Nick Gourlie.
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND MAIL RECEIVED
As there were no Announcements and Mail Received, City Council moved on to Public Comment.
PUBLIC COMMENT
APOLLO SOLUTIONS GROUP
Mr. Scott Lewis introduced Ms. Alyssa Wiyrick and himself and apologized for the length of time it has taken to finalize the projects the City contracted through Apollo Solutions.  Mr. Lewis thanked City Superintendent Dave Willey and Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam for keeping track of the projects and the issues that took place.  
City Superintendent Dave Willey asked Mr. Lewis if he could explain the projects and asked if he can get the warranties on the projects.  Mr. Lewis explained the warranties are usually given when the projects are finalized.
Mr. Lewis stated the City of Kettle Falls contracted with Apollo Solutions Group in 2016 for several projects: Replace Well #4 head, Windows, Solar Array and the furnace at City Hall. 
In 2018 the furnace at City Hall was finished, however there was no energy savings as expected, so the furnace had to be re-adjusted.  Mr. Lewies explained the issue with Well #4 project was the bowls were never replaced.  He stated after the bowls were replaced in Well #4 it started to work correctly.  As for the Solar Array project the estimated cost included removing trees on the West Side of the Treatment Plant and leveling out the area.  He explained City Superintendent Dave Willey leveled out the area where the solar arrays were being placed with the City’s equipment and the trees stayed, which saved on cost.
Mr. Lewis explained for the first year the City should receive eleven thousand dollars ($11,000.00) and for the next three years.  
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated Mr. Lewis and Ms. Alyssa Wiyrick worked hard to correct all issues with the projects contracted with Apollo Solutions.  Furthermore, the intel agreement for the Avista rebate amount was twenty thousand dollars ($20,000.00), however due to the issues it will be around eight-five to ninety thousand dollars in reimbursement.  Raena stated it has been great working with Mr. Lewis and Ms. Wiyrick the last six months.
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated he has appreciated Ms. Alyssa Wiyrick during this process. 
Council Member Jesse Garrett asked if anyone has reviewed the total savings for Avista.
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated he will do the calculation again before closing out that project and asked if he could review the warranties prior to closing out the projects.  Ms. Wiyrick stated yes.
Council Member Dale Drake asked City Superintendent Dave Willey if he was happy with the final project of the Solar Array project.
City Superintendent Dave Willey state yes.  He explained the trees were supposed to be cut down, however with the price of trees going down Mr. Chuck Singer does not want to cut any of his trees until prices come up.
Council Member Dale Drake asked if the rate is where it should be.  
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated not until the trees get removed and when there is smoke in the air it disturbs the reading.  Dave stated after Avista explained the invoices to him he understood the savings. 
Ms. Wiyrick explained the measurement report compared to the guarantee will not be full filled until the trees get cut down.
Council Member Wayne Wardlow asked about the life span on the solar panels.  Mr. Lewis stated thirty plus years. 
Council Member Wayne Wardlow asked if the efficiency on the solar panels continue to read correctly after their life span.  Mr. Lewis stated yes, if the maintenance is done.
Council Member Wayne Wardlow asked what the efficiency is on the conversion.  Ms. Wiyrick stated she can get an explanation on the product to review.
Council Member Wayne Wardlow asked if the City would need to purchase a new converter for the solar panels in the future what is the cost.  Ms. Wiyrick stated prices do not get cheaper, however it should not be an unreasonable amount.
Ms. Wiyrick stated Labor and Industries has not updated the affidavit measurement verification, however the solar array project can be finalized.
Council Member Dale Drake asked if the City is to continue to receive incentive checks if the City finalizes the solar project.  Mr. Lewis stated yes, the contract is for eight years.
Council Member John Andrew stated the furnace at City Hall is loud and runs for a long period.
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated the furnace is loud because of the duct work, however the calculation for the energy savings is correct.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated she is comfortable closing the Solar Array Project if Ms. Wiyrick agrees.  Ms. Wiyrick stated she agrees.
Council Member Jesse Garrett asked who would oversee the maintenance of the solar array panels.  Mr. Lewis stated that is in the warranty, which is good for ten years.
Ms. Wiyrick stated the City can still contact Apollo Solutions with any issues for the next year.
Council Member Jesse Garrett made a motion to approve the finalization of the Solar Energy Project.  Council Member Michael Weatherman second the motion.  
Discussion: 
Council Member Dale Drake stated he would like to have time to process all the information that was given at tonight’s meeting and then at the next City Council Meeting in two weeks be able to make a decision. 
Council Member Wayne Wardlow asked if there is a service contract or agreement.
Ms. Wiyrick stated there was not one offered, however if there are any concerns it is important to contact Apollo Solutions right away.
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated any future services or repairs will be listed in the warranty packet.
Motion carried.  Council Member Michael Weatherman – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – no, Council Member John Andrew – no, Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes and Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes.
CENTURYWEST ENGINEERING – STEVE NELSON
COMPREHENSIVE WATER PLAN UPDATE
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated after the Department of Health reviews the Comprehensive Water Plan update it will be ready for adoption.
395 WATER MAIN REPLACEMENT
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated the 395 Water Main Replacement has been completed. 
WATER MAIN/RESERVOIR REPLACEMENTS
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated the Gray Eagle reservoir is structurally sound and does not need to be replaced.  
COMPLETE STREETS
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated the complete streets will have to wait until 2021.
CITY POOL
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated he will contact the Christ’s Church Federal Way group and search for funding program options in 2021 for the City pool. 
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PUBLIC WORKS PICKUP TRUCK
Mayor John Ridlington asked if the grant for the pick-up truck for Public Works was submitted.
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated Mr. Rick Rose with USDA is reviewing the application.
CITY HALL ROOF
Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey stated the bid that the City received for a new roof on City Hall was fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00), which was twenty-five thousand dollars over budget.  He explained at this time the roof will have to be patched for the winter with tar unless the City can receive a grant from the USDA for half.
Council Member John Andrew asked if the roof is structurally capable to go through another winter.
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated yes.  The tar may add another sixty pounds and the snow load is unknown until it happens.  He explained if the winter is harsh the crew can shovel the snow off the roof.
Mayor John Ridlington stated the building supplies is going up in cost.
City Engineer Steve Nelson stated for cost purposes it would be better to wait to replace the roof on City Hall until next year.
CONSENT AGENDA
CITY COUNCIL MINUTES FOR SEPTEMBER 15, 2020 AND OCTOBER, 2020 VOUCHERS AND PAYROLL
Council Member John Andrew made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Council Member Wayne Wardlow seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Jesse Garrett – yes, Council Member John Andrew – yes, Council Member Wayne Wardlow – yes and Council Member Michael Weatherman - yes.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT
Council Member Wayne Wardlow stated the Downtown Association has a meeting this week.  Wayne stated there has been no volunteers recently and Chamber of Commerce is trying to rebuild a cohesive group again.  He explained the Lady Lions craft show has been cancelled for 2020 and they are trying to come up with ways to have the Christmas Tree Lighting.  He stated one idea was to have a mask decorating contest.   
STAFF REPORTS
PUBLIC WORKS
EVERGREEN AREA WATER LEAK
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated there was a main water leak on Evergreen that effected serval connecting side streets.  He explained it has been repaired successfully. 
WATER SPRINKLERS
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated the City Crew has been blowing out sprinklers before the weather starts to freeze.
HAPPY DELL PARK
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated the bathrooms at Happy Dell Park will continue to stay open if weather permits. 
PLAYGOURND EQUIPMENT 
City Superintendent Dave Willey stated the process for the playground equipment will start next week.
Mayor John Ridlington stated it is important to place signs up around the park during the construction time explaining the playground area will be closed during construction.
PLANNING COMMISSION REPORT
Contract Planner Larry Kulesza gave a report from the Kettle Falls Planning Commission.
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NEW BUSINESS
As there was no New Business presented, City Council moved on to Old Business.
OLD BUSINESS
COVID-19 UPDATE
Council Member Wayne Wardlow stated personal protection equipment (PPE) is being provided from the state and there has been a total of 195 cases in Stevens County as of today.
HALLOWEEN
Council Member Dale Drake stated concerns with Halloween and children trick or treating during this time with Covid-19.  He stated Halloween should not take place this year, however it is not up to the City Council to determine this discission.  He suggested to make an announcement suggesting if people want to participate in Halloween to have your porch light on and if you do not want to be a part of Halloween to keep your porch light off.
Mayor John Ridlington stated there has been no determination if Halloween has been cancelled with the Tri-County Health Board.  He stated at this time it is up to the individual if they would like to participate in Halloween or not.
Council Member Jesse Garrett stated the City can remind participants to wear their PPE and to continue to social distance. 
Mayor John Ridlington stated the City will place a comment on the reader board to help remind people to be safe and if someone does not want to participate in Halloween to keep their porch light off.  
COVID GRANT FUNDS FOR LOCAL BUSINESSES UPDATE
Council Member Jesse Garrett stated Council Member Wayne Wardlow and himself have reviewed six Covid-19 Grant applications.  He explained the recommendation from Council Member Wayne Wardlow and himself has been given to the Mayor for final approval. 
Council Member Dale Drake asked who turned in an application.
Council Member Jesse Garrett stated the applications were from hair salons, realtor offices and food bank ect.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the applications need to be approved by the end of November 2020.
2021 BUDGET
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the 2021 draft budget is complete, however the Mayor has asked for a summary of explanation of the draft budget.  She stated there is a Budget Workshop Meeting scheduled for Tuesday, October 13, 2020 at 6:00 p.m. here at City Hall.  She stated the draft budget and summary would be available for Council to pick-up tomorrow afternoon to review. 
Mayor John Ridlington stated the summary is to make the budget easier to review. 
CITY REVENUE
Council Member Dale Drake asked Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam if there has been a significate change in revenue due to Covid-19.
Clerk/Treasurer Raena Hallam stated the loss of revenue will be available early November 2020, however the septage dumping has decreased for 2020 due to Covid-19.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Nick Gourlie 835 S. Larch Street, Kettle Falls, suggested for the Christmas Tree Lighting to have people decorate their vehicles and drive through town.
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor John Ridlington adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.
Approved: 

							__________________	________                                                                      						     John Ridlington, Mayor 

Attest:_____________________________
       Mary Schultz, Secretary/Clerk
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